PRESTON GROVE MEDICAL CENTRE

Minutes of the Patient Group Meeting held on Monday 23 February 2015 in the Common Room at Preston Grove Medical Centre
Present:
David March, Patient (Chair)


John Hann, Patient



Ruth Hann, Patient



Sally Higgins, Office Manager


Malcolm Jeffries, Patient 


Karen Lashly, Practice Manager



Christine Lincoln, Patient (Secretary)



Peter Spranklen, Patient



Kathy Way, Patient



Mike Way, Patient



Eva Whear, Patient


Dee Williams, Patient 
1
Welcome and Apologies

1.1
David welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Malcolm Jeffries to the group who was attending his first meeting.

2
Minutes

2.1
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 January 2015 were agreed.
3
Matters Arising

3.1
Karen said there are now two TV screens waiting room; currently there is only basic information on them and some information on dementia but over time this will be added to.  There is sound on the TVs and the practice is looking into having the radio playing and it will also be used as the calling system for patients.
3.2
Dr Filose has now retired and his patients are being covered by a locum, Dr Greg Tanner, over three days a week (Monday, Wednesday and Friday) until 30 June 2015.  Dr Tanner is a similar age to Dr Filose and has recently retired from another practice.  Dr Wood continues to cover the Thursday session, meaning all the sessions worked by Dr Filose are covered.  

3.3
Dr Emma Jones will be joining the practice on 1 July as a Partner and patients will be sent a letter informing them that Dr Jones is their new GP. Patients are able to transfer to another GP if they wish, and Dr Jones will then take on new patients to allow the lists to balance out. Dr Jones will be working part time, the other half of the vacancy remaining unfilled at present.  This post will be re-advertised again in the future.
3.4
Karen said Mandy Mason is now staying at the surgery and will be working full time.

3.5
Sally said she had spoken to Karen, the school head about the continuing parking issues.  This has been put into the school newsletter and parents of the new intake of pupils in September 2014 are aware of this as parking is included in the welcome pack.  Karen, the School Head has said she would happy to help with a survey in car park if needed.  Karen [Lashly] said the issues have also been raised by some patients and it has been suggested they write directly to the school to see if this has any impact.

3.6
Karen said the surgery now has some quotes for new signage in the car park, which includes a disabled sign for the turning circle, which is a designated disabled parking area.  

3.7
Karen said the two patient trustees for the staff benefit fund have now left the practice so the Deed needs to be updated and two new Trustees appointed.  David said he would be happy to look at the Declaration of Trust.   Karen said there should be two Trustees and they together with the rest of the Patient group have a say in how the money is spent.  


Action:  Karen to forward David a copy of the Declaration of Trust and any deeds of appointment of new trustees 

4
Dementia Event Update

4.1
Christine said the date of the event is now 21 April 2015 as not all of the speakers were available on the original date and would follow this up.  We need to decide on the format of the evening to take it forward.  David liked the format of the event held in Burnham on Sea recently where there was a panel of five experts taking pre-prepared questions through the Chair which stimulated conversation.  Karen confirmed the event would be held in the waiting room area.  She would raise the event at the next partners meeting [25 February].  Information could be put onto the new TV screens in the waiting room, posters around the surgery and information can be handed out to patients from the Doctors and Mandy could hand out to carers.  

4.2
Karen will look at the cost of putting something into the local media and Christine would talk to Paul Courtney at Somerset CCG to see if he could arrange media coverage.   Karen would mention the event to Dr Joanne Nicholl who is the Dementia GP.
5
Fundraising Event

5.1
Christine said this has now been arranged for 11 April at The Digby Hall, Sherborne and is being co-coordinated by Christine and Len Grant from Wincanton Surgery and the profits will be split between Preston Grove and Wincanton Surgery PPGs.  As soon as posters are received they will be circulated around the group, the event needs to be promoted widely.  Tickets will be sold from both practices’ reception.  

6
Virtual Group
6.1
Karen said a number of people have expressed an interest in being part of the virtual group and they need to be contacted to ensure they would still like to be part of this.  The group will have to be managed by Karen and Sally due to confidentiality around email addresses and a dedicated email address has been set up for this.  It was suggested they are sent information on the dementia event, fundraising event and copies of the latest minutes so they could comment on these or make suggestions for future topics.

Christine Lincoln left the meeting

7
Patient Suggestions/Complaints

7.1
Sally had one suggestion from a patient about disabled signs in the car park as these spaces are being used by other patients meaning disabled patients have to walk further.  Karen said she had a quotation for new signs. It was suggested these could be funded from the Patient Benefit Fund.  There will be a disabled sign on a pole near the turning circle to make patients aware this is for disabled parking only.

7.2
Eva asked about the appointment system as she has been approached by a chronically ill patient who had difficulty getting an appointment following a spell in hospital before Christmas and had to wait a month to see her own doctor.  This was raised as a concern and not a complaint.
7.3
In response - Phil said there had been a few problems with sickness and appointments being cancelled. The practice is aware of the problems of getting routine appointments with the patient’s own GP. In response if patients need an urgent appointment but there are no slots available these are forwarded to Phil and she can open up a slot. 

Eva asked whether there was a fast track for the type of situation.  Karen said there was an acute system for patients with acute problems that need to be seen on that day or within the next couple of days.  Once the receptionist has established a patient is chronically ill they are forwarded to either Phil or Sarah who will release a slot.  This system has only recently come into effect, so it may be the patient Eva was referring to was prior to this happening. Phil said some patients are not happy about talking to the receptionist about their ailments, but these can be put through to her.  The practice allows for doctors booking their own appointments for patients who need to be seen regularly so these appointments can be booked in advance.  
7.4
Phil said nurse practitioners can see patients for certain ailments and as patients become aware of this, hopefully it will free up more GP appointments. 

7.5
David suggested information on the appointment system could be included in a newsletter and also let patients know why the front desk only has one receptionist - telephones are answered away from reception due to confidentiality, so there are staff in place they just cannot be seen.
7.6
Karen said she holds weekly meetings with Sally, Phil and Sarah to look at the appointment system and the waiting times for each GP to identify any issues.  This is also discussed at the partners meeting.  There is currently a high demand for appointments and patients still need to be educated about when to see a GP.  There are other options open to them such as the minor ailment system in the Pharmacy.  Reception staff receive training so they can signpost patients to see the right person, which may not be the Doctor, which leaves them free to deal with patients with chronic conditions.   
7.7
Karen said there were three responses this month to the friends and family test and they were all positive again saying they were extremely likely to recommend the surgery.  They also left positive comments such as “very friendly and professional”, “consultations always first class”, “service second to none and always found all the staff very helpful, polite and willing to help.” 

7.8
Reception staff have also had training on equality and diversity to ensure they are caring and courteous to patients and listen to them and the Doctors are going to do some consultation skill training with reception staff so they can learn some listening techniques.
7.9
David asked about the negative comments received on the NHS Choices Website and Karen said they had received one positive comment but this was not yet reflected in the surgery ratings as it takes time for the system to be updated. 

8
Staff Suggestions and Practice Updates
8.1
Karen said now all the flu jab sessions have been completed a meeting will be held to discuss how this went this year and what can be taken forward next year.  This year surgeries worked together giving flu jabs around nursing homes and this will also be reviewed.  Karen said staff would be asked for suggestions on how this can be improved.

8.2
The Dressing Clinic has started working in a slightly different way, whereby chronic patients who have complex dressings and need to be seen 2 or 3 times a week are trying to be seen on a designated day rather than being fitted in when they can.  Two nurses are working on this to see how this can be managed and this will allow more time for patients if needed.  Patients will also see the same nurse each time.  This team are managing the bookings themselves rather than relying on reception.  This has been running for two weeks and will be reviewed after a three month period, with the results being fed back to the doctors.  This was an idea put forward by the team.  

8.3
Dee said she has used this new service and found it worked very well for her.

8.4
Karen said the practice is looking at using the administration team in a different way with them helping GPs with some of their paperwork.  This is being done in another surgery which Karen will be visiting shortly.   They have an Administration PA Team and someone who works with each Doctor.  All paperwork goes through reception and the Doctors only receive the paperwork they need to see.  This would reduce the amount of paperwork and give them more time, which may lead to more appointments being made available.

8.5
The amount of home visits are also being looked at, as Preston Grove carry out a high number, with GPs getting three or four a day compared with two at other surgeries.  This is currently being monitored through winter pressures. 
9
Any Other Business
9.1
Karen talked about the Test and Learn Project in South Somerset, which started as the Symphony Project, looking at patients with multiple long term conditions.  They are developing ways of keeping these patients out of hospital, when they do not need to be there. Patients will be supported in their own home by a group of people such as the independent living team and physiotherapists.  The surgery have been asked to identify patients for this, they will still be registered at the practice and cared for by their GP.  

9.2
Ruth talked about a relative who was not given a letter for her GP when discharged from hospital and when she visited her GP he had no information [this was for another surgery].  Phil said there can be a time lapse between patients leaving hospital and a letter being sent to the GP; however when the patient books an appointment the receptionists can check whether a letter has been received and ask the patient to bring their copy.  Karen said electronic discharge summaries are being worked on, they are available at Musgrove Park Hospital but not currently at Yeovil, this will be automatic so much quicker.  Hospitals will sometimes contact the surgery.  
9.3
Karen said there is currently an issue with the surgery not receiving discharge summaries for patients who are admitted to hospital via A&E.  This has been reported to Somerset CCG.

9.4
Ruth asked about the drain directly outside the main entrance could be looked at as it overflows when it rains heavily and it makes it difficult for people being dropped off.  Karen will raise this will maintenance man and see if this can be cleared. 
9.5
Malcolm talked about his involvement with Somerset Carers Partnership Board, the Learning Difficulties Partnership Board and Somerset County Council with their Social Enterprise for care.  He asked about the Carers Champion role in the surgery and general information about carers.  He then talked about Somerset Choices which is the new website being jointly developed by Somerset County Council and Somerset CCG, which Karen was not aware of.

10
Date of next meeting
10.1
The next meeting will be held on Monday 13 April 2015, starting at 5.30 pm in the common room at Preston Grove Surgery.
10.2
David thanked everyone for attending the meeting.
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